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The smashing of James Blair’s miniature not too long ago left this school’s 
founding racist without a nose.  Although he is often touted out as a man of 
grace and otherworldly dignity, he was a bigot.

More than most other subjects blackface satire comes with an explicit 
injunction to caution.  The medium, at once, expressed structural racism 
and a means of expression for the beaten and the bruised (specifically for 
the Irish and a select few freedmen).  This is a possible explanation for the 
embarrassing popularity of the medium and its lasting influence- even after 
actual blackface performances have been extirpated from the cultural 
landscape; their influence remains after their legacy has been buried.  This 
is the question which faces all modern thinking concerning the seedy 
medium of blackface farce.  In this case, being on the right side of history 
isn’t merely a matter of interpretation.

Last November, I was about to find that minstrelsy of the burnt cork variety 
was not entirely submerged in the American Zeitgeist.  I was soon to be 
dragged down a William and Mary dorm to see the word blackface written 
in chalk (an answer to the question, “what is this years halloween 
costume?”), when I noticed the defacement of the school’s miniature 
memorial to the bigot Rev. James Blair.  In this case I mean defacement in 
the literal sense as Mr. Blair’s nose has been lopped off.  

There is a delicate balance that must be struck between the slaves, their 
slavers, and the blackface satirists in the minds of what is sometimes called 
the public sphere.  It is a balance regarding the detente that wasn’t reached 
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during their lifetimes, so now it is left to the clumsy hands of posterity and 
legacy.  The problem is that these mitts favor the privileged.

The question, however, remains— what is the best way to remember? 
(assuming that we even should) 

There are the slaves themselves, who it seems wanted nothing more than 
to forget.  The slavers, who D.W. Griffith and the Dixiecrats, and the 
troglodytic racialists aptly showed, would not forget.  Then there are the 
satirists— black and white— who had no choice except to be forgotten.  

The tales of men like Bertie Williams are a good testament to this point. 
What does all of this tell about the legacy of the good Reverend, James 
Blair, the man who is touted as the founder of the university for which this 
little response is being crafted?  What does it say about minstrelsy, or 
William and Mary as a whole?

It was once presciently and depressingly pointed out to me by Professor 
Terry Myers (who is involved with the Lemon Project) that the legacy of 
slavery is often white-washed by the descendants of the high-minded, 
gentlemen slave-possessors.  White-washed in both possible senses.  
First, that the inheritors of a slave-tainted past feel the need to sanitize the 
tale of their origins.  A formulation that reads: of course slavery was bad, 
but it was a little nicer here (slavery with a human face).  Second, it is white 
guilt that seems to drive cleaner, less sordid confabulation of what one 
author deemed the ¨American slaveocracy.¨

There are those who can’t see, as George Orwell once phrased it, what is 
right in front of their noses.  Maybe this is as true for the progeny as it is for 
the founders.  Maybe it is true, in other words, that the current intelligentsia 
is as blind or callous towards the suffering on which America was built as 
the Reverend and his ilk (the Reverend who refused to wield the 
considerable power granted to him via his religion to help the downtrodden 
and instead denied them any chance of catharsis-as if they could even 
have that!). Then again, perhaps not.  

The recent scholarship on slavery (and also on minstrelsy) seems a whole-
hearted attempt to answer these questions.  This work is important in that it 



reexamines a necessary subject, but it ought to come with the following 
warning:  perhaps some wounds should stay fresh.  It just might be that 
these questions should never be settled.  The rivers of amnesia and 
abreaction have their conflux.

In the meantime, the records of the slaves are being used to permanently 
ossify their misery for historians and descendants.  And now, Mr. Blair’s 
record is also enshrined and he is without a nose to turn.
 
The small statue of Mr. Blair is on display in the philosophy hall, should you 
feel the need to pay it a visit.
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